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 Rummage Sale 2014 
    This year’s rummage sale was our best 
ever!  People were gathering in front of the 
Center by 7:30, waiting to get that perfect 
treasure.  By 10:30 that morning, we had 
exceeded sales records.  
    The $2 bag sale on Saturday started right 
away,,,and again people flocked to the center to 
pack their plastic bags full with clothes and more 
treasures. 
    At 2 PM we closed the sale and then started 
packing up the leftover items.  Nothing went to 
waste.  Any unsold items were sent to the 
Salvation Army, Handy Ups & Downs, Goodwill, 
Noah’s Ark, Brennan Humane Society and the 
Northville Library. 
   We are so appreciative of all the donations 
that came in and for all the people who bought 
items at the rummage sale.  Not only is it a sale, 
but it is also an enjoyable community event 
where neighbors can socialize. 
    Start saving up items to donate for next year!!

FHCC Breakfasts 
     Our Memorial Day weekend 
breakfast was a wonderful success!  It 
was only the third year that we have 

offered a breakfast in May.  So many people 
came that we ran out of eggs and potatoes!!   
    Please note that Labor Day is early this 
year,,,so after this July breakfast, our next two 
breakfasts will both be in August. (10th & 31st)         Little Free Library 

                Have you already read all your summer 
beach books?  Come check out the Little Free 
Library.  It is attached to the front of our Center.  
Borrow as many books as you want.  If you have 
any books you would like to donate, just leave 
them in the Little Free Library.  We even have 
books for toddlers and tweens!   

Fish House Veterans Memorial 
     Many residents of Fish 
House took an active part 
in many wars over the 
years, from the 
Revolutionary War to the 
Vietnam war.  In 1968, 
the FHCC raised funds to 
erect a monument to 
commemorate their 

sacrifices.  It was dedicated 
on Decoration Day (now Memorial Day) in 1968.   
     The FHCC has planted day lilies around the 
monument.  This year, David Floyd added two 
large American flags.

         Bottle Drive 2014 
    People have been donating their 
bottles since Memorial day weekend.  
The bottle drive will continue through 
Labor Day weekend.  All proceeds will 

go to improving our Center.   
             Thank you for your donations!!

              Fish House T Shirts &  
              Sweatshirts for Sale! 

                       This year’s T Shirts are going fast! 
They are a nice blue with the large map of 
Sacandaga Lake on the back.  The T Shirts are 
only $10.  We also have some scoop neck gray    
T shirts for $12 as well as our zippered hoodie 
sweatshirts.  Don’t wait until they are all gone! You 
can buy them at our breakfast events.  

FHCC is on the Internet 
   Do you want to know when the FHCC 
 is planning events? Check us out on 
 Facebook.  Fish House Community Center.  
 We also have a webpage at: FHCC.weebly.com   
    Interested in Fish House history? Go to the 
following website:  northamptonnyhistory.com
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St. Mary’s Earns 5-Star Awards 
(Article from Recorder) 
      St. Mary’s Healthcare has announced that 
Professional Research Consultants has recognized 
the organization and an individual practitioner based 
on exceptional 2013 patient satisfaction scores.         
 Dr. Samuel Dean Detweiler and the staff of the 
St. Mary’s Northville Health Center were recognized 
with a 5-Star Excellence in Healthcare award. The 
ranking is based on Detweiler’s patient satisfaction 
scores that placed him in the 97 percentile of all 
physicians in PRCs national database.                     
 The hospital’s team of doctors, nurses, 
discharge planners, case managers and other hospital 
staff earned a 5-Star Excellence in Healthcare award 
for its exceptional patient satsfaction with the 
discharge planning process at St. Mary’s Hospital. The 
patient’s rating of their discharge process ranked in 
the top 5 percent nationally in the survey, which has 
more than 2,500 participating facilities. 

       Local Doctor 
     Honored 
    The Detweiler family has 
lived in Fish House for close to 

20 years.  Dr. Dean Detweiler works at the 
Northville Health Center, which is connected 
with St. Mary’s Hospital. This past June he 
received a national award for excellence.  
Congratulations,Dr. Dean! We are so very 
fortunate to have you and your family as our 
neighbors! 
    The hamlet of Fish House might be tiny but 
since it started in 1762, there have been 
several doctors who have chosen to live 
here.  Some are seasonal residents and 
some are full time.   
    Below is an article about the first four 
doctors that lived and worked in Fish House. 

Doctors of Fish House from 1823 to 1917 
     Dr. Alvah Wood was the first known doctor of Fish House. He was born in 1797 and moved to Fish House 
in 1823.  He married Maria Fay and they lived on Main Street (now 109). His house, which also served as his 
office, was moved up to the corner of Ryder Road and 110.  The present owner has been repairing the old 
building and improving it.  Dr. Wood lived in Fish House until his death in 1878. 
    Dr. Langdon Ithiel Marvin, the son of a Revolutionary soldier, studied medicine under Dr.  J.A. Mitchell of 
Northville.  He began his career as a doctor here in Fish House around 1824. His house/office was built by his 
father, David, on the site of Sir William Johnson’s original Fish House, along the Dyke Road  It was moved up 
onto Cty Hwy 110 in 1929.  The house deteriorated to a state where it could not be saved, so it was burned 
down in 1996.  There is an historical marker near that spot. In 1840 he was a Sate Assemblyman in Albany, 
representing Fulton & Montgomery Counties. At the age of 55, he enlisted for a 3 year term in the 97th 
Regiment N.Y. Volunteers during the Civil War. Dr. Marvin continued practicing medicine after he returned 
from the Civil War. He died in 1869 at the age of 64. 
    Dr. Darius Orton was born in Vermont in 1841.  He joined 10th Cavalry in 1861 and during the Civil War he 
did hospital duty. He finished his medical training at Albany Medical College in 1866.  Dr. Orton moved to Fish 
House in 1869 and started his medical practice in a small brick building that had once been a tailor shop.  
Around 1900, he moved his family up to the old Grinnell House on Shew Hill.  He built a small cottage there 
for his office.  Dr. Orton continued to practice medicine until his death in 1917 
   Dr. Collis Ingalls was born in 1815 in New Hampshire. He earned his medical degree from Andover 
Medical College.  He moved to Cranberry Creek in the 1840’s and “retired” to Fish House in 1866, suffering 
from what was referred to as consumption. He continued to practice limited medicine until his death in 1872. 

Dr. Alvah Wood 
House  

Photo taken circa 1963 at 
its present location on the 
corner of Ryder Rd & 110

Dr. Langdon Marvin 
House "

 moved to Cty Hwy 110. "
It was burned down in 

1996.

Dr. Collis Ingalls House!
up on Cty Hwy 110, 
opposite the Shew 
House. The present 
owners just renovated it.

Dr. Darius Orton’s 
Office "

on Cty Hwy 110, now 
part of a more modern 

house.

Fulton County Public
Health and Nathan

Littauer share some not
so sunny facts about
children and summer

GLOVERSVILLE — With
most schools shutting their doors
for the summer, Nathan Littauer
Hospital and Fulton County
Public Health is sharing some
facts about children and summer
vacations. Children’s health can
be more compromised during the
summer than when school is in
session. 

“There are two local problems
that can negatively impact our
children’s overall health,”
according to Cheryl McGrattan,
Nathan Littauer spokeswoman.
“Specifically, children have a
tendency to gain weight in the
summer and we typically see
higher lead levels during the
summer months. These two pub-
lic health issues strike at the core
of our preventative health efforts
for the last few years.” 

The two organizations have
chosen lead poisoning and obesi-
ty prevention as part of their
community implementation
focus for our region. 

“We want the community —
particularly parents — to know
the facts about summer safety,”
said Dr. Irina Gelman, director of
the Fulton County Public Health
Department. 

Regarding weight gain, the
CDC released a longitudinal
study June 12, suggesting the
rates of weight gain accelerate
during the summer compared
with the school year, particularly
among racial/ethnic minority and
overweight children. 

Although the study finds that
more information is needed,
many in the medical community
agree that the gains can be attrib-
uted to a lack of structure, dis-
rupted sleep patterns and more
time spent in front of electronic
devices. 

The solution? Dr. Shannon Colt a
pediatrician for Littauer said,
“Summer camps and getting kids
outside are a great way to keep
your children active and as a result,
help them to maintain healthy
weights during the summer.” 

According to Gelman,
“Unfortunately, higher rates of
elevated blood lead levels are
also evident in the summer
months for the opposite reasons.
When children are away from
computers and smart phones they
may be playing in lead contami-
nated soil.” 

Hence, it is recommended that
children living near older houses
be provided with sandboxes with
sand purchased from a hardware
store, and outdoor toys are
washed regularly. Open windows
can also play a role in higher lead
levels as children reach into win-

dow sills where paint chips often
accumulate. 

The Fulton County Public
Health Department advises par-
ents to pay close attention to their
backyard garden and make sure it
is situated far from runoff from
older homes. 

“If you have a garden please
look to see where the water goes
the next time it rains,” Gelman
said. Often the inside of a home
can be lead-free but a garden may
be in the path of runoff from
houses that aren’t. Furthermore,
Gelman highlighted the impor-
tance of having the soil in prox-
imity to the older home tested.
Home lead tests are easy to use
and available in most hardware
stores, while soil lead testing kits
may be ordered online. The lead
testing supplies cost ranges from
$10 to $20 per kit.  

Another potential source of
lead? The family dog. One fami-
ly had a dog that was chained
outside for a portion of the day in
lead-contaminated soil. When the
dog came into the home it carried
lead on its fur, and the children
had elevated blood lead levels
simply because of petting their
dog. 

One of the easiest solutions to
lead poisoning prevention does
not cost any money. It is simple
hygiene. The two organizations
recommend removing shoes
before entering the house, and

using play clothes. Removing the
play clothes when first entering
the house and promptly washing
them afterward can reduce expo-
sure to lead. Removing work
clothes for parents, upon return-
ing home, is equally important, as

some work uniforms, depending
on the profession (automotive
repair, mechanical engineering,
etc.) carry inherent risks. This
also works to keeping ticks at
bay. Washing hands often always
remains on the priority list. 
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ABOVE: The Discharge planning team, front row, left to right: Mary Hamm, Cathy Rubscha, Jessica Hroncich, Lisa Surnear, Melissa Stock and Brenda Maynor. Back row:
Joan Mancini, Dena Schoolcraft, Regina Richardsen, Betsy Thelin, Jan Speer, Sarah Elmendorf, Tavia Hoover, Amanda Shafer, Bonnie Kruger. Not pictured: Sandy
Mockry, Lisa Hubbard, Julie Fenton. BELOW: Northville staff, from the left, Fawn Noordenbos, LPN; Miriam Miller, PRR; Dr. S. Dean Detweiler; Valerie McGowan, PRR.

St. Mary’s Healthcare has announced that Professional
Research Consultants has recognized the organization and an
individual practitioner based on exceptional 2013 patient satis-
faction scores.

Dr. Samuel Dean Detweiler and the staff of the St. Mary’s
Northville Health Center were recognized with a 5-Star
Excellence in Healthcare award. The ranking is based on
Detweiler’s patient satisfaction scores that placed him in the
97 percentile of all physicians in PRCs national database.

The hospital’s team of doctors, nurses, discharge planners,
case managers and other hospital staff earned a 5-Star
Excellence in Healthcare award for its exceptional patient sat-
isfaction with the discharge planning process at St. Mary’s
Hospital. The patient’s rating of their discharge process
ranked in the top 5 percent nationally in the survey, which has
more than 2,500 participating facilities.

“We are especially honored to receive this kind of recognition
from our patients,” stated Vic Giulianelli, president and CEO of
St. Mary’s Healthcare. “Our team approach to ensuring that
each patient has an exceptional health care experience is suc-
cessful because of the staff’s dedication, determination and
hard work — and ultimately by patient perception. On behalf
of the board of trustees and the administration of St. Mary’s, I
applaud this tangible sign of our commitment to patient-cen-
tered care.”

St. Mary’s earns 5-Star awards

Surprising summer facts about school vacation

Bennis Bennis
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